
 

Facial plastic surgeons call for reduction of
opioid prescriptions after rhinoplasty

September 6 2018

A team of surgeons at Massachusetts Eye and Ear found that, of 173
patients undergoing rhinoplasty, a common procedure performed in the
facial plastic and reconstructive surgery field, only two refilled their
opioid prescriptions after the procedure—with some patients not filling
their initial opioid prescription at all. Published online today in JAMA
Facial Plastic Surgery, these results suggest that patients experienced less
pain than expected, and that the optimal number of opioid tablets to
manage postoperative rhinoplasty pain may be lower than expected. 

"When we looked at the number of patients who needed refills, we
found this near-negligible number," said corresponding author David A.
Shaye, MD, MPH, a facial plastic and reconstructive surgeon at Mass.
Eye and Ear and an instructor in otolaryngology at Harvard Medical
School. "This tells us that, as a field, we're probably overprescribing in
rhinoplasty."

The team reviewed 173 rhinoplasty cases performed at Mass. Eye and
Ear over a one-year period. Of the 173 patients, 168 were prescribed
opioids in addition to acetaminophen, at an average of 28 pills per
patient. Refills were found to be extremely rare, with only two patients
refilling, and with some patients (11.3 percent) not filling their initial 
opioid prescription at all. The team confirmed the refill rate by querying
the Massachusetts State Registry.

"After analyzing our data, we were pleasantly surprised by the lack of
opioids patients actually required after rhinoplasty, which is especially
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significant given the current opioid epidemic, said co-author Linda N.
Lee, MD, a facial plastic and reconstructive surgeon at Mass. Eye and
Ear and an instructor in otolaryngology at Harvard Medical School.
"Understanding this data, we as surgeons have a duty to responsibly
prescribe opioids and limit the potential for abuse, particularly for
cosmetic or elective surgeries."

A reduction in narcotic prescriptions after rhinoplasty may limit the
opportunity for opioid abuse—an epidemic in the United States, where
less than five percent of the world's population consumes two-thirds of
the world's opioid supply. Opioid-related deaths have increased by 200
percent since 2000. Studies show that nearly 60 percent of adults in the
United States have leftover opioids in their homes.

As a result of their findings, the authors have reduced the number of
opioid tablets they prescribe to patients by at least 50 percent. 

  More information: JAMA Facial Plastic Surgery, DOI:
10.1001/jamafacial.2018.0999
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